




Minutes

The Minutes of a Meeting of Ampfield Parish Council held in the Village Hall, Ampfield on Monday, 13th November 2006 commencing at 7pm.

PRESENT : 

Miss M. I. Rothwell ( Chairman ) – Presiding




Mrs M. E. Birtwistle, Mr W. M. Caswell, Mr G. J Choules, 

Mr A. Clark, Mr M. D. Hatley, Mr J. A. Jones, 

Mr B. W. Nanson, Mr G. A. Roads.

1271 Apologies  for Absence

 Apologies for absence were received from Mr G. A. Haswell and  Mr W. H. Line.

1272 Minutes

The minutes of the Meeting held on 11th September 2006, having previously been circulated, were confirmed by the Meeting and signed by the Chairman.

1273 Matters arising from the Minutes

1273.1 Alternative Bin Collection

Concerns remained about the timing of collections and the presence of maggots in the bins, even in the colder months. There were reports of people leaving their bins at the roadside and surprise was expressed at the threat of penalties for putting the wrong materials in the bins. Mr Hatley gave examples of where inappropriate materials had caused significant damage to the recycling process. 
Mr Hatley also reported that, for the first time in many years, there would be collections over the Christmas period to ease the high amount of rubbish generated at that time of year. 

1273.2    Pedestrian Refuges A3090
The Clerk had continued to pursue the matter with Hampshire County Council (HCC) but without progress. Mr Hatley would raise the issue when he met with Hampshire Action Teams (HAT) on 23rd November. The Clerk would forward recent correspondence to him.

1273.3 Safer Routes to School

Mr Jones would discuss the situation with Mrs Smith before she retired as Headmistress of Ampfield School.

1273.4 Broadgate Farm Site

Mr Hatley reported that the number of tyres stored at Broadgate was increasing and was now thought to be between two and three thousand. The Environment Agency had been notified.

It was agreed that this item could now be removed from the agenda.
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1273.5 Travellers & Gypsies

Mr Hatley had circulated advice on how to handle unauthorised encampment on Parish land. The Clerk would forward a copy to the Chairman.

1273.6 Trodds Copse
Concern had been expressed about the felling of trees in Trodds Copse. The southern end of the woodland had been designated a Site of Special Scientific Interest and included some rare species of plants. English Nature, Forestry Commission and the owners of the woodland had devised a management scheme to help preserve it. It was not known whether the rare plants needed shade or increased light, and Mr Hatley was seeking expert advice. He would continue to pursue the topic to help ensure the site was not damaged.
1273.7 Fouling of Land by Dogs Order

The Clerk had written in support of Test Valley Borough Council’s (TVBC) position on fouling by dogs.       

1274 Public Participation

No members of the public were present.

1275 Financial Matters

1275.1 Accounts for payment

It was proposed by Mrs Birtwistle and seconded by Mr Nanson that the following accounts be paid:
QPSMR

   Village Plan Questionnaire

730.22 



M. D. Hatley
   Wreath for Remembrance Sunday
 50.00
Calculis Ltd
   Village Plan Postage etc.


  85.63 
Information Commission – Data Protection Act

  35.00 
PGC Construction   Recreation Ground

             1529.07
Panasonic
   Photocopier lease


  75.51
TVBC

   Signs – ARG



  58.75
M. I. Rothwell        Expenses



101.58
J K Murray 
   Salary & expenses (November)

885.98
D A Matthews
   Salary (November)


453.28
Inland Revenue
   PAYE/NIC



404.67
J K Murray
   Salary  (December)


523.58


D A Matthews
   Salary  (December)


453.28
Inland Revenue
   PAYE/NIC



404.67
STVVTS*
   Grant




200.00
St Mark’s PCC 
   Grant - Parish Magazine


  60.00
Village Hall
   Hire May-November 2006

216.00
*Mr Hatley declared an interest in this Grant as Chairman of STVVTS.
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1275.2
2005/2006 Accounts
The Audit Commission had signed off the Accounts for 2005/2006 and there were no matters that needed to be brought to the attention of the Council. A Notice of Conclusion of Audit and the Right to Inspect the Annual Return, dated 13th November, would be posted in the Parish for 14 days.
 
1275.3   Risk Assessment – Chapel Wood
Mr Roads reported that the work on the trees in Chapel Wood had now been completed. He would walk round the site with the contractor, Itchen Valley Trees, at the end of the week (17th November) to assess the work done. Mr Roads confirmed that the Council had agreed a contract figure of up to £4000. 

The application for a grant made to the Countryside Access Board for new signage, had been unsuccessful. This had been due largely to the nature of the materials to be used. A fresh application would be made for the following financial year. A provision for £450 for the signs and their erection had been made by the Council.

The Working Party would meet on 18th November to determine the type of planting to be used at the top and bottom of the former, stepped footpath.

1275.4 Ampfield Village Hall

Three quotes had been received to deal with the condensation problem in the Village Hall. The approach preferred had been to use trunking and a heat exchanger because it was more efficient and had less environmental impact than the other methods. It was intended to start work over the Christmas holidays. Costs were likely to be in the region of £ 6806 + Vat. The question of the Parish Council taking over the scheme, applying for grants etc. would be determined by the grant process for the Recreation Ground and whether or not there were any unused grants available to the Parish Council from Test Valley Borough Council. 
Mr Hatley advised that the new sound system, which would incorporate a hearing loop and amplification system, would be separately funded and would be dealt with by the Village Hall Committee.

1275.5 Ampfield Website

Mr Jones had updated the website that day. It was agreed that the Clerk Designate would write to existing sponsors  (The White Horse Public House, the Corus Hotel, and Keats Restaurant) in December to determine whether they would wish to continue sponsorship for another year.

1275.6 Remembrance Sunday

It was noted that the Chairman had laid a wreath, on behalf of the Parish Council, at the memorial in Ampfield Village on Remembrance Sunday.
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1276 Annual Budgets and Precept for 2007/2008

The Minutes of the Finance Committee Meeting held on 26 October 2006 were received. The Chairman explained that Mr. Haswell, the Chairman of the Finance Committee, had moved to Dorset and she had, that day, received his resignation from the Council   The Council expressed its appreciation for the work done by Mr Haswell. The Chairman would write to express the Council’s appreciation for all his hard work, particularly in his role as Chairman of the Finance Committee. The Clerk (as RFO) went through the recommendations of the Finance Committee:-
(a) Burial Ground – the Clerk had discussed the situation with the Parish Administrator who had confirmed there would be no significant change in expenditure or in administration. In the absence of a Vicar, the Rural Dean would sign any necessary documentation.
(b) Grant applications – grants for the Dial a Ride scheme ( £200), the Parish magazine ( £60) and to ACHA for hire of the Village Hall were recommended.
(c)  No capital provisions were to be made for Bus Shelters or Notice Boards in the next financial year although maintenance expenditure would continue.

(d) Provision had also been made for new signage in Chapel Wood and support would continue for the Village Hall.
(e) Ampfield Recreation Ground –capital and maintenance provisions were to be discussed in detail under a separate agenda item. 

(f) Clerk to the Council – a new PC was to be installed on 14th November. The Council agreed that payment could be made before the next meeting. 

(g) Precept – the Finance Committee had recommended a Precept of £37800, which was just under a 5% increase on the previous year.

The Finance Committee recommendations were accepted and agreed by the Council.

1277 Ampfield Recreation Ground

The Council discussed Mr Caswell’s final report (copy attached to the Minutes) which gave a detailed account of progress and current issues, and made recommendations for future action. The Chairman thanked Mr Caswell, who was to resign from the Council after the meeting, for the tremendous work he had done on this large and complex project.
1277.1  In-Filling Project

The project had been completed in mid-October 2006 by ACE Liftaway. The Council noted that this had been done at no cost to the Parish and agreed to write a letter of thanks to Mr Liddell.
1277.2 New Entrance

The Council noted that the fencing and the pedestrian gate had now been completed by the contractor, Caroway. The final tarmac surface would be laid by the end of the week. Caroway would then be paid the remaining 10% of the project costs and the charge for the new gate, which was likely to be between £100 and £200. The Council would write to express thanks to Caroway for the work done and for the considerable level of support shown throughout the project.
Once the entrance was completed, it was agreed that the Council would write to TVBC Planning Department to clarify the position regarding minor technical breaches and to seek permission to allow contractors to use the old entrance whilst working on the Pavilion project.
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Mr Choules agreed to affix the “No Dogs” signs at the new entrances.

Mr Clark expressed concern about the overall security of the site. The padlock on the gate did not appear strong enough and the new fence had been broken already. It was agreed that Mr Clark should do some research and purchase a sturdier padlock. It was also agreed that the Clerk & Clerk Designate should contact the local Crime Reduction Officer to do a review of site security.
1277.3
New Cricket Square & In-fill Seeding Project
The Council noted that the new cricket square had been damaged by vandals, shortly after its completion in mid October. Kestrel, the contractor, had made good the damage. Kestrel would return in early Spring 2007 to prepare and seed the rest of the in-fill; the project would then be complete.
The Council would pay the £ 22,500 (ex-VAT) due to Kestrel, once appropriate grants had been secured. The remaining £2,500, which was 10% of the contract costs, would be paid once the seeding of the in-fill had been completed. The Clerk Designate would write to remind Kestrel in January 2007 of the work needing to be done.
1277.4 Grant Funding for New Square & Seeding Project. 

It was agreed that the Council would thank Hampshire Playing Fields Association, and the SITA Trust, for their generosity, once their respective grants to fund the cricket square and seeding project had been received.

1277.5
New Playground

The Playground would now be installed in Spring 2007. Playground Services Ltd would store the equipment until then. Payment for the equipment delivered was due by mid-January 2007. Various funding methods were being pursued. It was agreed that the remaining costs would be paid to Playground Services Ltd. after installation.
A post-installation inspection would be arranged with Rachel Adams from TVBC who had agreed to conduct the initial review free of charge. Once operational, a daily visual check register would need to be maintained; support from the management of the White Horse Public House would need to be confirmed.

The Council agreed to invest authority in the Chairman and Vice-Chairman of Ampfield Parish Council to deal with any payments due, and take action as required with Playground Services Ltd, between this and the next Council meeting, on 8th January 2007.

The Clerk confirmed that, once installed, equipment and erection costs would be given to the insurance company so that any adjustments to cover and premiums could be made.
1277.6
General Project  Funding
Some grant applications were being processed but there was potential incompatibility between the different sources. It was unlikely that monies would be awarded from the central Lottery Fund but Mr Hatley remained optimistic about support from TVBC. It was essential that all opportunities for funding were maximised; this might mean the withdrawal of existing bids in order to pursue more flexible sources of funding. 
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It was agreed that Mr Hatley, the Clerk and Clerk Designate would discuss the situation with TVBC’s grants team and take advice.
1277.7
Pavilion Project



Mr Caswell reported that known sources of funding amounted to £17,500 so far. The Clerk would approach the Chairman of Ampfield Cricket Club for receipt of the instalment of £2,500 now due. The Club would also have to be reminded to clear their belongings from the old building before any work commenced.
Invitations to Tender had been issued on 12th October 2006 to 4 contractors to build the new Pavilion base. The Council considered the bids and agreed to offer the contract to Caroway Contractors Ltd providing they could start within the dates required. The Clerk would advise Caroway and seek confirmation of timing. It was noted that another £2000 might be needed for insulation. It was agreed that a Clerk of Works would be engaged, on terms similar to those previously accepted, to ensure satisfactory completion; TVBC building control inspectors would also monitor construction. Mr Hatley would seek advice about the possible insulation issue. 
A staged payment arrangement would need to be secured from Caroway Contractors Ltd in order to meet the requirements of the Awards4All grant by 4th December 2006.

Examples of the brown roof slates to be used on the building, and a landscape plan of the whole Recreation Ground, had still to be made available to TVBC.

The Council would consider how best to manage the Recreation Project when it next met in January 2007; in the meantime the Chairman and Vice- Chairman would deal with immediate issues.
1278
Borough Local Plans 

Comments had been invited on a number of Local Development Frameworks. The Planning Sub Committee would meet in order to comment on the TVBC Core Strategies Issues & Options paper, to meet a deadline of 18th December.

1279
Parish Plan
Mr Nanson reported that basic analysis of questionnaire responses and free-form comments had now been completed. Work on developing findings, and identifying key issues, continued. The Parish Plan Sub-Committee would report back to the Council with a revised working plan and initial timings for activities.
1280
General Correspondence
1280.1 Chapel Wood
The Clerk had circulated a letter from Mr. A. M. Neate of Chandlers Ford requesting to use his metal detector on Chapel Wood. It was agreed, after discussion, to refuse this request on the grounds that the woodland had been swept some years ago, part of the land was consecrated and there were health and safety considerations.
-Page 500-

1280.2 HAPTC Circulars

NALC Annual Report and Accounts 2005/2006

6 Steps to a successful youth shelter

Small Grants Scheme administered by HAPTC

Mail 094-06 
The Employment Equality (Age) Act

Mail 095-06
Link Local Transport Plan

Mail 096-06
Temporary Use of Allotment Land

Mail 099-06
National best practice champions

Mail 102-06
Hampshire Local Council Clerks’ Conference

Email

Briefing – Hampshire Action Teams

Email

Friday Update 33/2006

Email

Hampshire Action Teams

Email

Breathing Spaces Fund

Email

Health & Safety Advisor

Email

Friday Update 34/2006

Email

Friday Update 35/2006

Email

White Paper Initial Briefing

Email

Free White Paper Seminar

Email

The Local Government White Paper

Email

NALC Queens Speech 2006 Briefing

Email

Community Magazine Awards 2006

Email

Use of INTECH
1280.3 Hampshire County Council Circulars

Hampshire Now Priorities

Hampshire Minerals & Waste Development Framework

Planning Hampshire’s Future

Delegated Fund

1280.4 Other Correspondence

Update on the South East Plan
Hampshire Fire & Rescue Service –  Disability Equality Scheme Consultation

Hampshire Fire & Rescue Service - Integrated Risk Management Plan
Hampshire Police Authority – Appointment of Independent Members

CPRE Circular
1281
Reports
1281.1
Planning Committee 

The following had been commented on following discussions on 18 September 2006


06/02488/LBWS

169 Knapp Lane
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The following applications had been commented on at a meeting of the Committee on 3rd October 2006



06/02724/FULLS

Bridge Cottage, Crampmoor Lane



06/02809/TPOS

Brackenhurst, Straight Mile



06/02730/FULLS

Green Haze, 25 Straight Mile



06/02606/TPOS

Amberley, 24 Beechwood Crescent



06/02568/FULLS

Linson House, Hookwood Lane



06/02680/TPOS

2 Hook Water Road

The following applications had been commented on at a meeting of the Committee on 2nd November 2006


06/02882/FULLS

The School House, Winchester Road


06/03068/FULLS

33 Beechwood Crescent


06/03032/TPOS

21 St. James’ Park, Baddesley Road

1281.2 Finance Committee

The Finance Committee had met on 26th October and the minutes discussed under Minute 1276
1281.3 Footpath Warden

Mrs. Birtwistle reported that the barricade by the red gate in Ampfield Wood, which was intended to stop the footpath’s use by horses, had been broken again. She would report this to the Forestry Commission and request its re-instatement.
1281.4  Test Valley Association of Parish Councils (TVAPC)
After legal consultation, TVAPC had announced that the elections of its Chairman and Vice-Chairman, at the AGM, had been unlawful. A new vote would be taken at the next meeting.

1281.5  HATPC

There was nothing to report that had not been raised under other agenda headings.
1281.6  Public Transport & Highway Liaison (PT&HL)
Mr Clark had pursued with Solent Blue Line the lack of consultation about the withdrawal of certain bus services in the area. He had been advised that additional buses were now to be put in service in Millers Dale but there was still a lack of meaningful liaison over transport plans.  
1281.7    Ampfield Countryside Heritage Area
Mr Hatley reported that the recent lecture on bats at the Village Hall had been very successful. A full house was expected for the next lecture, which was to be about badgers. Posters would make clear that the lecture was suitable for all ages so that children could attend.
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1281.8    Campaign for the Protection of Rural England
There was nothing to report.

1281.9    Village Hall Liaison

There was nothing to report that had not been raised under other agenda items.

1281.10 Tree Wardens

There was nothing to report.

1281.11 School Governor

Mr Jones reported that, following Mrs Smith resignation as Headmistress, a temporary Head had been appointed. She was Jane Stratton who was currently Deputy Head at Brockenhurst. Ms Stratton would start on 20th December for, initially, two terms.
The continued absence of a Vicar was of concern to parents, many of whom chose the school because of its relationship with the Church. Mr Hatley would raise this with the Rural Dean.

1282 Highway Matters

1282.1    Speed Limits A3090

The Council had been very concerned following the response from the Safer Roads Officer about the policy on speed enforcement. This implied that serious injury or fatalities had to occur before action could be taken on speed limits. The Clerk would write about this to Paul Kernaghan, Chief Constable of Hampshire, protesting in the strongest terms and copy it to Sandra Gidley, MP. 
1282.2    Knapp Lane – Raw Sewerage

As this item had now been dealt with, it was agreed that it could be removed from the agenda.

1282.3    Hook Road – Safety Concerns
Mr Jones was thanked for pursuing the road safety issues in Hook Road. Mr Hatley reported that the third “slippery road” sign was in place and was well sited. It was expected that chevrons and other road markings would now be put in place by the Traffic Management Unit at HCC. The road had been included in the surface dressing programme for the next financial year. 
1282.4    Brambles – Pound Lane/A3090

Mrs Birtwistle reported that the brambles had been cut back but it had not been a neat job; the pruning had been drastic and chunks of material had been left lying on the path. 
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1283 Test Valley Borough Council
1283.1   Borough Councillor’s Items
Mr Hatley had clarified the procedures to be adopted when Councillors retired within six months of the ordinary election date in May. Councils no longer had the option to hold by-elections but could co-opt members. Notices would have to be put up in the Parish to that effect. The Clerk would determine what needed to be done and post the required notices.

The Council noted that it was the 25th anniversary of Mr Hatley’s appointment to the Parish Council on 13th November 1981. The Chairman thanked him for all his hard work and dedication.
1283.2 Correspondence



Review of Street Cleaning Services – survey to be returned by 1 December 2006.

Test Valley Core Strategy, Issues & Options – Meeting on 23 November 2006 at Romsey.



Royal British Legion Two-Minute Silence Campaign.



Housing Strategy Update.



TVCS Information – Support for Older People’s Groups in Villages.

1284 Chapel Wood

It had been brought to the Council’s attention that wood might be being stolen from Chapel Wood. There were no more details at this stage.

1285 Clerk to the Council

All items had now been dealt with (Minute 1276) except the gratuity for the out-going Clerk; this would be considered in January, after his departure.
The Chairman mentioned that this would be the last full Council Meeting John Murray would be attending as Clerk to the Council. He had returned to Ampfield in 1995 to help out for a couple of years. His contribution to the smooth administration and his vast knowledge built up over nearly 30 years as a Parish Council Clerk within Test Valley would be sorely missed. 
1286 Date of Next Meeting

It was noted that the next meeting of the Council would be held on Monday, 8th January 2007 in the Village Hall, Ampfield commencing at 7.00pm.

 1287
Closure

The meeting closed at 10.00pm – a 30-minute extension under Standing Orders having been proposed and agreed at 09.27 pm
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